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SENATE                                                                                                   

McGILL UNIVERSITY                     

 

Minutes of a meeting of Senate held on Wednesday, April 18, 2007, at 2:30 p.m. in the Robert Vogel 

Council Room (Room 232), Leacock Building.  

 

 

PRESENT: 

Algieri, Stefano 

Angus, Adrian 

Arnaert, Antonia 

Bennett, Hamilton 

Bhatt, Vikram
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Canadian researchers, led by Dr. Mauro Costa-Mattioli, a postgraduate fellow at McGill, have discovered a gene 

mutation that actually improves long-term memory and could eventually lead to a memory-enhancing pill. 

Researchers at McGill, led by biochemistry professor Dr. Philippe Gros, have identified a gene that causes the 

developmental disorder spina bifida. 

 

On March 22
nd

, Macdonald Campus‟ Brace Centre for Water Resources Management celebrated World 

Water Day by 
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Item I.A.2. Faculties of Arts and Science, Senate approved the proposed graduate - Development  

Studies Options: 

 M.A. in History; Non-Thesis – Development Studies (45 cr.); 

 M.A. in History; Development Studies (45 cr.); 

 M.A. in Economics; Non-Thesis – Development Studies (45 cr.); 

 M.A. in Anthropology; Development Studies (48 cr.); 

 M.A. in Sociology; Development Studies (48 cr.); 

 M.A. in Sociology; Non-Thesis – Development Studies (45 cr.); 

 M.A. in Geography; Development Studies (48 cr.); 

 M.A. in Political Science; Development Studies (45 cr.); 

 M.A. in Political Science; Non-Thesis – Development Studies (45 cr.) 

 

Item I.A.3. Centre for Continuing Education, Senate approved the Diploma in Human 

Resources Management, Diploma in Management; Human Resources, Diploma in 

Management; Public Relations, Diploma in Public Relations Management, Certificate in 

Entrepreneurship, Diploma in E-business, and the Diploma in Management; Entrepreneurship. 

 

Item I.A.4. Desautels Faculty of Management, Senate approved the Minor in Finance.  

 

Item I.A.5. Faculty of Science, Senate approved the proposed B.Sc.; Minor in General Science, 

the proposed B.Sc.; Minor in Field Study, the proposed B.Sc.; Joint Major in Statistics and 

Computer Science, and the proposed B.Sc.; Joint Honours in Statistics and Computer Science. 

 

Item I.B. Schulich School of Music, Senate approved the proposed major revisions to the 

M.Mus. in Performance, Jazz Performance.  

 

Item I.C. Change in Department Name and Mergers, Faculty of Education, the proposed name 

change for the Graduate School of Library and Information Studies in the Faculty of Education to 

the “School of Information Studies” was approved by Senate and recommended to the Board of 

Governors for its approval. 

 

Item II. Approved in the Name of Senate; and Item III. For the Information of Senate were noted.  

 

5. UNIVERSITY BUDGET 2007-2008 

 

As agreed, Senate moved into Committee of the Whole for 30 minutes with Dean Todd in chair. The 

notes from this Committee of the Whole are attached to these minutes as Appendix „A”.  

 

6. REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE ON SABBATIC LEAVES 

 

Professor Masi presented the Report of the Committee on Sabbatic Leaves (D06-55) noting three parts of 

the document: the Annual Report, revisions of the Regulations on Sabbatic Leaves and incidental 

amendments to the Regulations on Maternity Leave for Full-time Members of the Academic and 

Librarian Staff.  

 

Professor Masi said he was pleased to announce that all eligible applications for sabbatic leaves this year 

were approved.  

 

Professor Henderson asked for information on the sources of ineligibility and whether a source of 

ineligibility in recent years can be attributed to confusion at the recruitment stage regarding recognition of 

years of pre-McGill service. 

  



SENATE – April 18, 2007 

 

 



SENATE – April 18, 2007 

 

 7 

 

Ms. Upham stated that SSMU supports the projects coming through CCSS and the way they are funded. 

However, students would appreciate being consulted more widely about the levelling of these fees. She 

added that the Athletics Board is not a parity committee in terms of student representation. She stressed 

the importance of the student body understanding these increases in fees and noted that  may be best 

addressed by a referendum process.  

 

Professor Mendelson reminded Senate that CCSS is a parity committee. He stated that these fees were 

endorsed unanimously by the members who were present at the meeting. In respect of referendum driven 

increases, Professor Mendelson said  this would not facilitate the objective of strategic and global  

planning  

 

The item was received by Senate and will be forwarded to the Board of Governors for approval.  

 

11. ATHLETICS FEE 2007-2008  
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Committee of the Whole  

Appendix “A” 

 

The Provost presented the Budget 2007-2008 (D06-54) and responded to questions and comments.  

 

Professor Wade asked if the Provost could comment on the Board of Governors‟ desire to balance the 

budget over the four next years. In a previous Senate meeting, it was stated that our sister universities are 

not as averse to running a deficit and asked whether this would be to our disadvantage if the government 

decided to write off some of the deficits.  

 

Professor Masi explained that the Board of Governors wants us to be in line with our sister universities 

and in particular Montreal, Laval and Sherbrooke, which have medical schools and research missions 

similar to ours. Further, it has been made clear to the Board that we cannot meet our obligations unless we 

project a deficit. The Board of Governors is aware of this and has given us a leeway. However, the Board 

is fiscally conservative. He continued to explain that the government has granted deficit relief to 

universities only twice over the past 20 years. This was done as a function of the size of the operating 

budget and not the size of debt. Thus we would not be disadvantaged in having a lower deficit than other 

universities.  

 

Ms. Upham thanked the Provost for this report. She asked about budget numbers from last year for 

comparison purposes. She also spoke about academic priorities, especially those outlined in the White 

Paper and the report of the Task Force on Student Life and Learning, and noted that some, such as 

advising, are not associated with numbers. She also asked whether the 8% tuition increase for 

international students is a projected government change or a McGi[(,)] TJB sntT

/F9.
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 EMC  /P <</MCID 8/Lang (en-CA)> 
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retirement numbers have in recent years been lower than projections, which explains why we have 

approximately 100 more professors at this time than was expected. 

 

Professor Glenn thanked the Provost for the new way of presenting the budget. She reiterated her interest 

in interdisciplinary teaching programs as highlighted in the White Paper and asked for clarification on the 

differences, as concerns funding, between the interdisciplinary teaching programs that are intra faculty 

and those that are inter faculty. She asked about ways to finance the latter category of interdisciplinary 

teaching programs and whether there is any possibility for teaching buyouts, as opposed to joint 

appointments, to support such programs. 

 

Professor Masi explained that dealing with individual professors and assignment of academic duties is the 

responsibility of Faculties. He cited as an example the 25% premium on each award, such as leaves of 

absence, salary awards and endowed chairs, that is embedded in the amounts transferred to Faculties. This 

increases the amount of money available to Deans to support teaching release and to encourage 

alternative teaching duties or other priorities. Furthermore, he informed Senate that new positions must 

now be justified in terms of their contributions to the University‟s objectives in respect of 

interdisciplinary teaching and research. He stated that there would be incentives in the Faculty budgets 

and in new hire allocations to encourage Deans to work together to find interdisciplinary or joint hires.  

 

In reply to a question from Professor Paré regarding whether the budget exercise has moved from being 

enrolment driven to being driven by both enrolment and compacts, Professor Masi said that we have been 

working on a compact basis only since 2004.  

 

As a supplemental question, Professor Paré asked for an explanation of the $8.2 million referred to in 

slide 14.  

 

Professor Masi replied that these funds are allocated to Faculties on the basis of negotiated priorities to 

meet the objectives established by our strategic plans.  

 

Professor Saroyan thanked the Provost for his presentation. She indicated that according to her 

calculations, the increase in salaries for next year would be only 3.2% and asked how we will be able to  

maintain our competitiveness in recruiting and retaining staff.  

 

Professor Masi said that the total increase in salaries for next year has been calculated at 5.8% for 

academic staff and 4% for support staff.  

 

Dean Todd thanked Professor Masi for the report and encouraged colleagues to send him any feedback.  

 

Senate rose from the Committee of the Whole.  


